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PLEASE NOTE THAT THERE WAS AN ERROR IN TYPING THE FIRST PARAGRAPH 
ON PAGE 2 OF THE LAST ISSUE OF THE BULLETIN 23:2, FALL, 1983. 

Erratum: Page 2 first paragraph should read: 

While a few objects recovered in archaeological excavations 
of graves and living sites may have been associated with shaman- 
istic activities-- such as pipes, stones that are unusual in shape 
or color, or skulls of animals that may have had special connota- 
tions for its former owner, there is no way to demonstrate a 
clear connection with shamanism. One aspect of prehistoric re- 
mains can be connected with shamanism in both the historic record 
and by analysis of the nature of the designs. These prehistoric 
remains are what we call petroglyphs. 
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Text for Cover Illustration MAS 
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The cover drawing illustrates a petroglyph 
found on a ledge at the outer extremity of Clark 
Point , Machiasport . The surface layer on which 
this and other petroglyphs appear had been largely 
destroyed by erosion before this design was re- 
corded: twenty whole or fragmentary designs were 
still traceable in 1981. Since the mass in the 
area has been subsiding in relation to sea level at 
a rate estimated to be as fast as one centimeter 
per year for several centuries (and perhaps mil- 
lenia), the situation of the ledge beyond the pre- 
sent limits of glacial till cover at Clark Point 
suggests that the surfaces used for making these 
twenty petroglyphs were washed clean of their ori– 
ginal overburden some time prior to the exposure of 
the present shoreline ledge where the bulk of the 
surviving petroglyphs are located. This reasoning 
suggests that the figure on the cover was executed 
at an earlier date than the petroglyphs illustrated 
in the Spring and Fall 1983 Bulletins. 

My inference of an early date is supported 
stylistically by a shift to straight line triangu– 
lar body forms on the inshore petroglyphs and by 
the scatterd but widespread occurrences of the "H" 
with excurvate sides in other petroglyphs attri– 
buted to the Ugonkians, as for example, at Safe 
Harbor, Pennsylvania and Peterborough, Ontario, 
Canada (Cf. Vastokas 1973: Figure 48). On the basis 
of associated pottery , the Vastokas have estimated 
the Peterborough site petroglyphs to be at least 
1500 years old. The motif, however, seems to have 
survived in variant forms in Algonkian art up to 
the 1820’s in the Great Lakes area when Schoolcraft 
(1853: 364 Fig. 16) recorded a painted figure with 
excurvate sides and V–shaped head as a mnenomic 
sign used by initiates to the Medewiwin shaman 
seciety. 

Schoolcraft offers no explanation of the pecu- 
liar trait of excurvate sides open at top and 
bottom on the figure; however, the stylistic conti– 
nuity into historic times lends weight to the pos– 
sibility that the concept implicit in the ideograph 
in its early from survives in recorded oral tradi– 
tions. One Ojibway Midewiwin origin myth recorded 

by Ruth bales suggests a formal conception of the 
cosmos that may apply here. Briefly, in the Ojibway 
myth, the earth and sky are composed of various 
layers which must be penetrated if the powers of 
the manitous above and below are to be made avail- 
able to man. In the myth, the manitou Bear assists 
by pushing a Mide Cedar tree up through the various 
layers beneath the earth, thereby making a path 
along which the Midewiwin could be brought along 
from its birthplace in the bowels of the earth. 
Meanwhile, from above, the Mide manitou assisted 
by others bring down the Mide ceremony through the 
various layers of Mide sky. Finally, accompanied by 
much rambling and crashing, the assembly of the 
Midewiwin is accomplished at the midpoint between 
Earth and Sky (i.e. in the ceremonial lodge). 

The body of the shaman, in effect, may repre- 
sent an idea of the cosmos with the line across the 
waist representing the plane of the earth, the 
point of contact between the spiritual powers of 
earth and sky-from which, ultimately, the shaman 
draws power. 

The Ojibway account, of course, only documents 
the persistence of the concept into a very late 
Algonkian ethnographic context (1930’s); however, I 
have indicated elsewhere that the idea is not 
limited to the Algonkian culture. Comparable sche- 
matic forms combining a human figure with the cos- 
mological sign or in which the sign stands alone 
are well documented for petroglyphs and other ideo- 
graphic expressions in Eurasia beginning some 6000 
years ago and survival into the 19th Century as 
part of the inventory of ceremonial body and facial 
painting, masks and ritual objects recorded for 
tribal groups in Africa, Asia, the South Pacific 
and South America. While explicit interpretations 
along the lines I have proposed above are not 
usually associated with published examples of the 
motif, some prehistoric instances--such as a pe- 
troglyph recorded near The Dalles, Oregon, that 
shoWS the motif with cloudlike forms above and 
rootlike extensions below-- appear in contexts that 
indicate the petroglyph maker interpreted the ideo- 
graph in the same manner (See Hedden 1977 for an 
illustration of the petroglyph and brief discus- 
sion). Masks, carvings and petroglyphs scatterd at 
tide intervals from Alaska to Peru bear the motif. 
Where dateable contexts are available, the earliest 
appearances in America are in the last centuries 
before Christ. While this widespread distribution 
with limited time depths raises intriquing ques- 
tions on the source of ideas and range of cultural 





exchanges between prehistoric tribal cultures in 
North America and elsewhere, I mean here only to 
underline the possibility that concept expres- 
sed in the historic Ojibway narrative represents a 
continuation of an old idea, present as an ideo- 
graph for at least 2000 years in North America. 

A chance find in 1983 of an incised slate 
tablet eroding from a cultural stratum in the bank 
of a river in the vicinity of Milo, Maine by 
Michael Brigham seems to offer another example of 
the motif in Maine. The broken tablet is 13.3 cm. 
long by 6.3 cm. wide by 0.6 cm thick at its widest 
end and narrows to 4.35 cm wide by 1.1 cm thick at 
the point of fracture. One face bears what appears 
to be a constricted waist figure incised with nar– 
row lines ranging from O.3 - 1.0 cm in width with 
rounded grooves. 

Twelve lateral lines connect the tapered outer 
lines on one side of the waist constriction and are 
penetrated by a perpendicular lines that ends at the 
point of constriction. Conceivably this represents 
a sacred path through the layers of earth or the 
heavens. On the reverse face, a flat top pyramidal 
outline is irregularly repeated below by 4 lines 
joined in pairs by a filling of more or less per- 
pendicular connecting lines. This figure could be 
interpreted as the lower half of a constricted 
waist figure or as a mound or mountain form. At the 
point of fracture in the center of the obverse side 
an indentation suggests that the tablet may have 
had a hole for suspension or that the original 
owner may have been in the process of making such a 
hole before the fracture. To judge by the color of 
the broken edge, the fracture was not a recent 

event. The incised lines with rounded cross-section 
appear to have been made with a stone tool. 

To sum up, a petroglyph from Machiasport 
and an incised slate tablet from MilO, Maine appar- 
ently express a formal conception of the cosmos 
which is still present in modern Ojibway Midewi- 

win ceremonies. The ideograph initially appears at 
least 1500 years ago in Other petroglyphs attri– 
buted to the Algonkians and has a scattered distri- 
bution on several continents among non-literate 
cultural traditions with limited time depths. 

Note: The field research and analysis of the Ma- 
chias Bay petroglyphs was funded through the Maine 
State Museum as part of the “12,000 Years in Maine” 
exhibit now in preparation. Special thanks to Mike 
Brigham for the loan for study of the incised slate 
tablet. 

Mark Hedden 
January , 1984 
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ABORIGINAL CULTURAL RESOURCES INVENTORY OF THE GREATER 

MOOSEHEAD LAKE REGION, NORTHWESTERN MAINE 

Nathan D. Hamilton, 

James B. Petersen 

University of Pittsburgh 

and 

Richard A. Doyle, Jr. 

University of Southern Maine 

All of the research described herein was con– 
ducted gratis by research team, with the excep- 
tion of reimbursed expenses provided by the Maine 
Historic Preservation Commission for the 1981 field 
season. The site information collection data 
were computed and analyzed at the University of 
Pittsburgh and Cumberland Research Center. All 
authors participated in field work, as well as 
artifact analysis. Nathan D. Hamilton and James B. 
Petersen compiled and prepared this report, for 
which Petersen served as general author and editor. 

Special thanks are extended to Dr. David 
Sanger, University of Maine-Orono, and Howard Sar- 
gent, Franklin Pierce College, for providing incen- 
tive for the project and survey information in 
1974. Various local informants who unselfishly 
provided information include Mrs. Phebe Moody, 
Lincolnville, Mrs. Elizabeth Hartsgrove, West Bath, 
Mr. Harry Sanders, III, Greenville, Mrs. Bernice 
Edwards, Greenville, Mrs. Viola Redmond, Green- 
ville, and Ms. Linda Hubbard, Greenville. 

Dr. James M. Adovasio, University of Pitts- 
burgh, provided a camera for the research team, and 
gave support for the preparation of photographs. 

Thanks are also extended to Elaine Hamilton, 
who assisted in the fieldwork, and Mr. and Mrs. 
Gerald D. Hamilton, Greenville, who provided inval- 

uable support during the course of the entire pro- 
ject. Most importantly, we would like to thank Dr. 
Arthur Spiess, Archaeologist, Maine Historic 
Preservation Commission, for providing encourage- 
ment as well as limited financial support. The 
success of this report is largely due to his sup- 
port, although any errors or omissions are the 
responsibility of the research team. 

INTRODUCTION 

This report provides documentation of recent 
archaeological research conducted in northwestern 
Maine,on and around Moosehead Lake. Moosehead Lake 
is the largest lake in Maine and one of the largest 
lying totally within the United States. The 
present study area, Centered on Moosehead Lake, is 
situated in the northernmost extension of the Appa– 

lachian Mountain system. In spite of the fact that 
little systematic archaeological research been 
previously conducted in the area, it can now be 
demonstrated that prehistoric adaptation to the 
Mooshead Lake region spanned nearly the entire 
range of aboriginal occupation of the Northeast 
after ca. 11,000 B. P., from the Paleo-Indian 
through Historic periods. Consequently, the grea- 
ter Moosehead Lake region has a significant and 
varied researach potential, which will be touched 
upon herein. 



Figure 1. Physiographic Map of Northeast with Research 

The purpose of thiS report is: 1) to provide Recognizing 

Area Outlined. 

that environmental conditions in– 
a Summary of existing artifact and site data for fluence human 
the area, the primary focus of recent research; 2) 
to establish some tentative research problems which 
may be ultimately addressed in terms of local and 
regional prehistory; and 3) to establish research 
priorities for the study area. These concerns are 
variably addressed below. 

adaptations, particularly among 
hunter-gatherer populations as considered here, the 
environmental setting for the region is initially 
summarized for both modern and paleoenvironmental 
conditions. Within the environmental section, geo- 
graphical boundaries, hydrology, topography, cli- 
mate and biotic resources are discussed. A still 
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conditons provides a background against which the eastern cultured manifestations which have been 
culture history of the area may be ultimately recognized in the study area. Following discussion 
interpreted. of past research in the area and methods of the 

A summary of the cultured setting for aborigi– present research, the distribution of archaeologi- 
nal populations of northern New England is pre- cal sites is presented by drainage area. A 

summary 
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The study area includes portions of two major 
drainages, the upper Kennebec and Penobscot Rivers. 
The Kennebec River originates at Moosehead Lake, as 
the only outlet of the lake before flowing south- 
ward toward the Atlantic Coast. The area drained 
by the Moose River, including Brassua Lake, flows 
eastward into Moosehead Lake and is totally in- 
cluded in the study area. The Penobscot River 
originates north of Moosehead Lake and includes 
Seboomock and Chesuncook Lakes. The upper portion 
of the Piscataquis River, which drains eastward 
from the Sebec Lake into the Penobscot River, is 
also included in the study area. 

Topography varies widely within the study 
area. Elevations range from just above 300' a.s.l. 
at Sebec Lake to almost 1000’ on Moosehead Lake, 
and a maximum elevation of 3,644’ a.s.l. on White 
Cap Mountain. Mt. Katahdin, the highest point in 
Maine at 5,268’, lies near the study area. In 
general, the area is a glaciated upland with a 
series of rolling hills, ridges, and mountain peaks 
dissected by the hydrologic features enumerated 
above. In spite of the rugged character of the 
region, human movement has been long afforded by 
and along these varied hydrologic features. 

Nearly all of the northwestern Maine study 
area falls within the northern climate division of 
Maine as defined by Fobes (1946). The January mean 
temperature ranges from 7 to 12 degrees F. and July 
mean temperature from 61 to 68 degrees F. The 
annual mean is 39 degrees F. , with a recorded low 
at -48 degrees F and high at 104 degrees F. 
Temperatures on the Atlantic Coast are generally 
more moderate, with temperatures in January some 10 
to 15 degrees F warmer than in the interior re- 
gions. The annual mean precipitation is 37 inches, 
with snowfall ranging from 90 to 130 inches. Aver– 
age frost free days in the study area are 111 days, 
significantly fewer than some 164 average frost 
free days along the Atlantic coast (Banasiak, 1961; 
Fobes, 1946). 

Soils within the study area are generally 
classified as rough and rocky with shallow podzols, 
although portions of the area along the Kennebec 
and Penobscot Rivers are better characterized as 
glacially deposited clay loams (Bonasiak, 1961). 

The fiord resources of this area fall largely 
within the Spruce-Fir-Northern Hardwoods zone of 
potential vegetation, although a small portion of 
the study area lies within the Northern Hardwoods- 
Hemlock-White Pine zone (Westveld, et al., 1956). 
The Spruce-Fir-Northern Hardwoods zone is charac- 
terized by predominant red spruce and balsam fir, 
and some combination of beech, yellow birch, white 
birch, aspen, red maple, and sugar maple. The 
Northern Hardwoo ds-Hemlock-White Pine zone has a 
similar combination of hardwoods which are predomi– 
nant, but hemlock and white pine predominate among 
the softwoods rather than spruce and fir. 

The fauna of this region is varied, including 
diverse fish and mammal resources in the rivers and 
Lakes, and terrestrial resources throughout the 
area. Of the fish species, the salmonids and 
whitefish seem most significant in the lakes, and 
anadromous Atlantic salmon most significant in 
the upper rivers (Cooper and Fuller, 1945; Cutting 
and Meister, n.d.; Foye et al., n.d. ). A variety 
of large game species, including white-tailed deer, 
moose, woodland caribou, and black bear, are or 
were the most significant terrestrial resources in 
the study area. Other game species, including 
lynx, rabbit, grouse, beaver, otter, and muskrat, 
were similarly available in the region (Farrar, 
1889; Snow, 1978; Speck, 1940). 

The precise elucidation of paleoenvironments, 
including both geological and ecological aspects, 
is a difficult matter in northwestern Maine, as it 
is generally in northern New England and adjoining 
areas. As briefly outlined below for the north- 
western Maine study area, only the most general of 
paleoenvironental reconstrictions are possible for 
the late Pleistocene and Holocene epochs, in spite 
of the fact that a variety of palynological studies 
(e.g. Bradstreet and Davis, 1975; Carr et al., 
1977; Davis, 1969; Davis, et al., 1975; McDowell, 
et al., 1971 ; Mott , 1975; Ogden, 1977; White- 
head, 1979) and geological studies (i.e. Borns, 
1973; Caldwell, 1972; Hansen and Caldwell, 1977 
Kirkland and Coates, 1977; Kite, Lowell, and Ni - 
cholas, 1982; Stuiver and Borns, 1975) have been 
conducted in the broad region. 

The most recent expansion of the extensive 
Laurentian ice sheet began at about 25,000 B. P., 
reaching a maximum position on Long Island by at 
least 18,000 B. P., at which time essentially all of 
New England was covered by an icemass of variable 
thickness. Retreat of this icemass began by ca. 
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17,000-15,000 B.P. and it had passed north of the 
St. Lawrence River by ca. 12,500 B.P. Local ice 
masses apparently remained in upland portions of 
northern New England from some undetermined period, 
however, specifically including mountains in and 
around the study area until ca. 11,000 B.P. (Kite, 
Lowell, and Nicholas, 1982). A series of ponds, 
lakes, and other surfacial features were left as 
the result of this most recent glacial advance and 
retreat (Caldwell, 1972: 42-46 Hanson and Cald- 
well, 1977; Nicholas, 1982; Sanger, et al., 1977: 
459; Thomas, et al. , 1981: 21-28). 

As the result of the complex interplay between 
crustal rebound and changing sea levels, nearby 
coastal areas were greatly modified during this 
same period. Following the retreat of ice from the 
Atlantic coast by ca. 13,000 B.P. , initial inunda- 
tion of coastal margins was followed by a depressed 
sealevel, possibly as much as 60 m below local 
modern levels by 11,000 B.P. After this last ex- 
tensive exposure of the continent shelf, sea 
level rose relatively quickly to 5,000 B. P., and 
thereafter continued to rise to modern levels at a 
reduced rate in the most simple scenario (Bloom, 
1960; Emery, et al., 1967; Schnitker, 1974). 

A corresponding sequence of vegetation 
change can be likewise suggested for the broad 
region, with applicability to the northwestern 
Maine study area. The first pollen zone following 

deglaciation, Zone 1 or Period 1, indicates the 
presence of an initial tundra vegetation over the 
wide region with progressive development of a 
spruce-fir woodland, between about 13,000 and 9,500 
B.P. By ca. 9,500-9,000 B. P., more approximately 
modern conditions were established when a mixed 
conifer-deciduous vegetation was present. White 
pine, birch. and oak were apparently dominant in 
Zone IIa, from ca. 9,500 to 7,000 B. P., and hem- 
lock, birch, white pine and northern hardwoods 
predominated in the pollen record in Zone IIb, from 
ca. 7,000 to 5,000 B.P. (Bradstreet and Davis, 
1975; Sanger, et al., 1977). 

It is important to recognize that these pa- 
leoenvironmental changes only approximate the re- 
gional patterns of vegetational succession. This 
is due to a variety of sampling problems and the 
recognition that relatively great differences exis– 
ted in forest composition. For instance, it has 
been suggested that general patterns of vegetation 
change were some 500 to 1,000 years later in north- 
ern New England than corresponding changes in 
southern New England (Bradtreet and Davis, 1975; 
Thomas, et al. 1981: 37). The precise paleoenvi- 
ronmental sequence has yet to be worked out in the 

to generally parallel the 
area , but it is expected 
regional sequence, with 

recognition that specific factors, such as topo- 
graphy, elevation and drainage have been important 
determinan ts of local environmental conditions over 
time. 

CULTURAL SETTINGS 

The cultural setting of northwestern Maine and 
adjoining areas spans a period some 12,000 years in 
maximum duration during which aboriginal groups 
occupied the region. While Euro-Americans have 
also been present in the past 350 years or so, this 
summary deals solely with the native inhabitants of 
the region following the dictates of the current 
research. Most of the following didcussion will be 
centered on widely scatterd sites and cultural 
complexes, since the entire span of prehistory is 
imperfectly known in the northwestern the study 

area as elsewhere in the Northeast. Nonetheless, 
cultural remains from the study area have been 
related to the wider Northeast where possible. 

The span of aboriginal occupation can be di- 
vided into four major temporal periods, of which 
three cover the long period of prehistory and the 
fourth represents the relatively brief span of 
known historic occupation. Using broad Northeast– 
ern terminology, these periods include: (1) the 

Paleo-Indian period, ca. 12,900-9,000 B. P., (2) the 
Archaic period, ca. 9,000-2,500 B. F., (3) the Wood 
land period, ca. 2,500-3500 B.P., and (4) the His- 
toric period, ca. 350 B.P. - present. Of these 
periods, the Archaic and Woodland periods are 
typically divided into three subperiods, designated 
early , middle, and late (ie. Fitting, 1978; Funk, 
1976; Haviland & Power, 1981; Ritchie, 1965, 1969; 
Ritchie & Funk, 1973; Tuck, 1978; Wright, 1979). 
Aternate designations, particularly for the Wood– 
land period, have been recently suggested for the 
Maine-Maritimes region (Sanger, 1974, 1975b, 
1979a), and broader New England (Snow, 1983). The 
first mentioned more widely employed Northeastern 
designations have been used here, however, to 
designate temporal periods rather than cultural 
stages or types in the local region and the broader 
Northeast. 

The initial occupation of the entire Northeast 
was dependent on the dispersal of the contiental 
ice mass, which in northwestern Maine had largely 
dispersed only after ca. 11,500-11,000 P. P., as 
previously discussed. The first occupants during 
the Paleo-Indian period have been traditionally 
considered big game hunters dependent on gregarious 
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herd animals to some unknown degree. These popula– 
tions, typically known as Paleo-Indians, followed a 

ommunity pattern in tundra or restricted wandering c 
forest parkland environments. In the northwestern 
Maine study area and wider Northeast, caribou were 
probably the main focus, although in the Northeast, 
caribou remains have been only rarely reported, as 
from the Holcombe site in Michigan and Dutchess 
Quarry in New York. Caribou remains were dated to 
12,530+ 370 B.P. at the latter site (Fitting, 1970; 
Funk; 1978; Kopper, Funk and Dumont, 1980; Ritchie 
and Funk, 1973). Other notable Paleo-Indian sites 
in the Northeast include the Reagan site in North– 
ern Vermont (Ritchie, 1953, 1957), the Bull Brink 
site in eastern Massachusetts (Byers, 1954, 1955) 
and the Whipple site in southwest New Hampshire 
(Curran. 1979: Curran & Dincauze, 1977), with cari- 
bou also tentatively identified from the Bull, 
Brook and Whipple sites (Funk, 1982: XIII, 1983: 
Spiess et al. 1982). 

Two other sites, Debert and Vail, are particu– 
larly germane to the consideration of Paleo-Indian 
remains in the study area. The Debert site, lo- 
cated in central Nova Scotia and dated to an aver– 
age date of 10,600+ 47 B. P., has been interpreted 
as a series of seasonal camps occupied by caribou 
hunters during the Paleo-Indian period (MacDonald, 
1968). Still more locally, the recently discovered 
Vail site in northwestern Maine has been inter- 
preted as a habitation and kill site. Dates from 
the Vail site average about 1C,700 B.P. (Gramly 
1981, 1982; Gramly & Rutledge, 1981; Lothrop and 
Gramly, 1982). Another site of the Paleo-Indian 
period has been recently discovered at Munsungan 
Lake in northern Maine (Bonnichsen, et al. 1980). 
Although only a surface find, one diagnostic fluted 
point of the classic Paleo-Indian period has been 
previously discovered in the study area at Brassua 
Lake, and is currently curated at the University of 
Maine - Orono. Parenthetically,this point was 
manufactured from local Kineo rhyolite. 

The current research has located another site 
possibly attributable to the Early Paleo-Indian 
period within the study area, on the basis of 
partial fluting evident on a single surface col- 
lected point. This point may be better attributa- 
ble to the Late Paleo-Indian period, however. 

A small number of particularly germane Late 
Paleo-Indian sites have been identified in norther- 
ly portions of the Northeast, including the St. 
Lawrence drainage of Quebec and Ontario (Benmouyal, 
1978; Ritchie, 1965; Wright, 1979), the Lake Cham- 
plain drainage of New York and Vermont (Ritchie, 
1953, 1957, 1979; Snow, 1977, 1980), Sebago Lake in 

southwestern Mainee (Doyle, et al. 1983; Hamilton 
and Doyle, 1980) and the Lake Winnepesauke area in 
New Hampshire (Bolian 1980). In closer proximity 
to the study area, Late Paleo-Indian remains have 
also been identified in the upper St. John drainage 
(Nicholas 1982b). At least five sites clearly 
attributable to the Late Paleo-Indian period have 
been identified in the northwestern Maine study 
area (Doyle, et al. 1983). 

Roughly correlated with the development of 
mixed conifer and deciduous forests, ca. 9,000 
B.P., the Archaic period has been generally recog- 
nized in the Northeast as having three subdovi- 
sions: Early Archaic, 9,000-7,500 B.P., Middle 
Archaic, 7,500-6,000 B. P., and Late Archaic, ca. 
6,000-2,500 B.P. Progressive regionalization and 
adaptation to local conditions by generally broad 
spectrum hunter-gatherer populations have been 
recognized for the Archaic period throughout the 
Northeast (e.e. Funk, 1978; Ritchie and Funk, 1973; 
Tuck, 1978) . 

Evidence of the Early Archaic period, like 
that for the late Paleo-Indian period, is relativ- 
ly rare over the wide Northeast on the basis of 
scattered finds (i.e. Ritchie and Funk, 1973; Sang– 
er, 1977c, 1979d; Tuck, 1975; Wright, 1978), al- 
though actual Early Archaic sites have been recent– 
ly reported in several areas, including New York 
(Funk, 1979; Funk and Rippeteau, 1977), Vermont 
(Thomas and Robinson, 1980), and New Hampshire 
(Bolian, 1980) . No Early Archaic sites have been 
yet identified in the study area, however. 

The subsequent Middle Archaic period has been 
more clearly delineated in the Northeast, primarily 
through research at the Neville site in southern 
New Hampshire (Dincause, 1971, 1976), adjoining 
areas of southern New England (Dincauze and Mulhol– 
land, 1977; Starbuck and Bolian, 1980), and New 
York (Funk, 1976, 1979; Funk and Rippeteau, 1977). 
Extensive Middle Archaic occupations have been 
clearly documented in the Sebago Lake Basin of 
southern Maine (Hamilton and Doyle, 1980; Yesner, 
Hamilton and Doyle 1983), at the well studied 
Hirundo site in central Maine (Sanger & McKay, 
1973; Sanger, et al., 1977) and at a number of 
sites elsewhere in Maine (Cook & Spiess, 1981 ; 
Spiess, Bourque, and Gramly, 1983). To the north 
in the St. Lawrence estuary and adjoining areas, a 
variety of maritime adapted (occupations appeared by 
at least 7,500 B. P. and represent the earliest 
beginnings of the Maritime Archaic tradition. (Tuck 
& McGhee, 1975a, 1975b; Tuck, 1976a; Wright, 1979), 
contemporaneous with and stylistically similar to 
Middle Archaic comlexes elsewhere in the North- 
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east. 
In the study area, at least five Middle Ar– 

chaic sites have been recognized through the cur- 
rent research. These include some clear manifesta- 
tions of the Neville complex, as well as possible 
relatioships with the Maritime Archaic tradition, 
which are discussed more completely in the follow- 
ing discusion of the Late Archaic period. 

The subsequent Late Archaic period, ca. 6,000- 
2500 B. P., witnessed further diversification of 
Northeastern aboriginal populations, as well repre- 
sented in northern New England. Although apparent- 
ly different Late Archaic manifestations were once 
lumped under the term "Boreal Archaic”, primarily 
on the basis of research in eastern Maine (Byers, 
1959), a series of discrete cultural manifestations 
have since been distinguish in the broad North- 
east. In Maine, probable evidence of the Lauren- 
tian tradition (Sanger & Mackay, 1973; Sanger, et 
al., 1977) has been recognized at the Hirundo site, 
where it is dated to ca. 4,300 B. P., as well as at 
either locales (Butler & Hadlock , 1962 ; Cook & 
Spiess, 1981; Spiess, Petersen and Hedden, 1983). 
The Laurentian tradition has been further defined 
elsewhere in the Northeast (Haviland & Power, 1981; 
Kennedy, 1967; Ritchie, 1965, 1968, 1979; Wright, 
1979), and is recognized as one manifestation of 
the widespread Lake Forest Archaic tradition (Snow, 
1980; Tuck, 1978). 

Evidence of the Maritime Archaic Moorehead 
complex (or Moorehead phase), ca. 5,200 – 3,800 
B.P., has been recognized at a variety of Maine 
sites in both interior and coastal settings, 
including the notable Passadumkeag, Nevin, Turner 
Farm, Taft’s Point and Waterside sites (Butler & 
Hadlock, 1962; Byers, 1979; Cook & Spiess, 1981; 
Hadlock, 1939; Hadlock & Stern, 1948; Mellgren, 
1960; Moorehead, 1922; Rowe, 1940; Snow, 1969, 
1975, 1980) . Of these, the Turner Farm site is 
especially important because of its stratified 
components, and early local evidence of Maritime 
Archaic coastal adaptations by at least 5,000 B.P. 
(Bourque, 1975, 1976). Maritime Archaic manifesta- 
tions have been even more fully recognized in re- 
gions along the Atlantic coast and the St. Lawrence 
river to the north (Dumais, 1978; Fitzhugh, 1972, 
1975; Marois & Ribes, 1975; Sanger 1973; Tuck, 
1976a, 1976b; Tuck & McGhee, 1975a, 1975b; Wright, 
1979) . 

Subsequent Late Archaic developments include 
clear evidence of the Susquehanna tradition in 
Maine, dated ca. 3,600 to 3,300 B. P., particularly 
at the Turner Farm, Hirundo, Hathaway, Young, Stan- 
ley, and Goddard sites (Borstel 1982; Bourque. 

1975, 1976; Cook & Spiess, 1981; Sanger, 1975; 
Sanger, et al., 1977; Snow, 1975; Spiess, Petersen, 
and Hedden, 1983). Comparable evidence is avail- 
able from the wider Northeast to the south and west 
of Maine (Dincauze, l968, 1975; Snow, 1975; Turn- 
baugh, 1975), 

Although little recognized previously in 
Maine, one additional important Archaic manifesta- 
tion is known in the Northeast, the Shield Archaic, 
a putative hunter-gatherer complex based on adapta- 
tion to the widespread boreal forest (Wright, 1972, 
1979) . A local manifestation of the Shield Ar- 
Chaic, the Tobique complex, has been recognized in 
northern New Brunswick in an environmental context 
much like that found in the study area (Sanger, 
1971a). 

Variable evidence of the above mentioned Late 
Archaic manifestations have been recognized in the 
study area, including at least fifteen sites. 
These include clear evidence of the Moorehead com- 
plex and the Laurentian tradition. In addition, 
possible relations to the Tobique complex are also 
represented. 

The Woodland period spans the period from 
ca.2,500 – 350 B.P. (Fitting, 1978; Ritchie, 1965; 
Ritchie & Funk, 1973; Wright, 1979). A significant 
temporal marker, ceramics, appeared in the Woodland 
period throughout much of the Northeast, as the 
alternative designation "Ceramic period” used by 
Maine and Maritime researchers (Sanger, 1974, 
1979b), implies. Other traditionally recognized 
Woodland period adaptations in the Northeast, in- 
cluding the addition of cultigens, the transition 
to horticultural subsistence systems, population 
aggregation and corresponding shifts in settlement 
systems, made few inroads in northern New England 
and the Maritimes. Hunter-gatherer subsistence 
systems in this region survived late in the prehis- 
toric period, and in some cases, persisted into 
the Historic period (Sanger, 1979b; Snow, 1980). 
Shifts in seasonality, increased shellfish utiliza 
tion and the presence of semi-subterranean houses, 
have all been recognized in Maine and the Maritimes 
during the Woodland period, however . 

Varying -coastal developments during the Wood- 
land period have been recognized in the areas of 
Casco Bay (Hamilton & Yesner, 1981, 1983; Wyman, 
1868; Yesner, 1980), Damariscotta Bay (Berry, 1898; 
Snow, 1969; Willoughby, 1935), Penobscot Bay 
(Bourque, 1971, 1973; Bourque and Cox, 1982; Bruce, 
1965; Descartes, 1974; Hadlock, 1939, Rowe, 1940; 
Sanger, et al., 1980; Snow, 1970, 1972; Varney, 
1971), and Passamaquoddy by (Bonrichsen & Sanger, 
1977; Davis, 1978; Sanger, 1971b). Woodland period 
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r* have been recognized in the interior, but 
remain undated and poorly isolated in most cases 
(Bonnichsen, et al., 1980; Butler & Hadlock, 1962; 
Cook & Spiess, 1981; Doyle, Hamilton & Petersen, 
1982; Dunn, 1960; Lahti, et al., 1981; Leadbetter, 
1978; Sanger , 1977, 1979; Sanger, et al., 1977; 
Spiess, Hedden, and Petersen 1983). Relevant Wood 
land period chronologies have been developed in 
other portions of northern New England and the 
Maritimes at recently investigated stratified sites 
(Allen, 1980, 1981; Foulkes, 1980; Petersen, 1980; 
Petersen & Power, 1981, 1983a; Power, et al, 

. 1980). Interestingly, one recent study (Petersen & 
Power, 1983a, 1983b) suggests long distance 
interaction between the study area in Maine and the 
Lake champlain drainage of western Vermont in the 
Middle Woodland period, ca. A.D. 600 - A.D. 1,000. 
Extensive north-south coastal interaction seems 
also present during the Late Woodland period, after 
A.D. 1,000 (Bourque & Cox, 1982), as represented by 
"Ramah chert” from Labrador and Nova Scotian agates 
at the Goddard site. 

In the study area, at least 28 Woodland period 
sites have been recognized on the basis of combined 
fieldwork and collection research. For the most 
part, these remains are recognized by lithic pro- 
jectile points which seem best related to materials 
from Penobscot Bay, Passamaquoddy Bay, and the St. 
John River drainage. 

The final era of aboriginal occupation in the 
study area and adjoining New England is the His- 
toric or Ethnographic period, ca. 350 B.P. to the 
present. Ethnographic data indicate that the en- 
tire study area was likely occupied by Penobscot 
and Kennebec populations, both of which are Eastern 
Abenaki groups. In the most simple scenario, these 
groups spent summer seasons aggregated on the coast 
and dispersed widely throughout the interior during 
winter seasons (McGuire, 1908; Snow, 1968, 1980; 
Speck, 1940). Although much of the Eastern Abenaki 
likeways have been disturbed through contact with 
Euro-Americans, Penobscot populations survive today 
in the Penobscot drainage of Maine, and as amal– 
gamated associates of the eastern Abenaki in Quebec 
(Day, 1981; Snow, 1980). Besides the Western Abe- 
naki (Day , 1978) , other cultural groups in the 
region who interacted with and influenced the East– 
ern Abenaki include the Malecite-Passamaquoddy 
(Erikson, 1978) and the Micmac (Bock, 1978). Four 
Historic Period aboriginal sites have been identi- 
fied in the study area. 

The first profession archaeological research 
carried out in the study area was conducted by C. 
C. Willoughby in l895, under the auspices of the 
Peabody Museum. Willoughby surveyed and described 
four workshop sites at Mount Kineo on Moosehead 
Lake. His research included testing and collecting 
materials from these sites, where few finished or 
near finished implemlents were found, with the 
exception of large biface preforms or "turtle- 
backs.” On the basis of his research Willoughby 
concluded that most of the products of the Kineo 
workshops were intended for transportation and 
finishing at some distance from the workshop sites 
(Willoughby, 1901 , 1935) . 

In 1907, 12 years after Willoughby’s field- 
work, McGuire (1908) visited Moosehead Lake and 
collected both existing ethnologic information 
and archaeological data. His research focused on 
the lake shore from the south side of East Outlet 
to Squaw Petit and Squaw Brink. Four-hundred arti– 
facts were collected which included: 105 “ovate” 
bifaces, 100 knives, 68 “turtlebacks,” 12 scrapers, 
10 hammerstones and four projectile points. All of 
these specimens were made of Kineo rhyolite with 
the exception of four quartz specimens. No discus- 
sion of lithic debitage is included in the report 
(McGuire, 1908). 

In his survey and digging activities with the 
R.S. Peabody Foundation, Moorehead (1922) also 
visited Moosehead Lake in 1912, Chesuncook and 
Seboomook Lakes in 1914 and Sebec Lake in 1917. 
His party was confronted with high water levels in 
July as they examined 50 probable site areas, and 
excavated at twenty-one of these areas. Most often 
materials were found in shallow water over areas 
which are large and shallow when inundated, as 
during his visit. At Mount Kineo, his party exca- 
vated around the talus and apparently they also 
tested a cemetery of the "Red Paint People” (Mari- 
time Archaic Moorehead complex) at the Kineo Hotel 
site, although Moorehead mentions little else about 
thiS site. Little new information was generated on 
the basis of Moosehead Lake survey conducted by 
Moorehead and his crew. 

From information provided by Mr. S. J. Guern- 
sey of the Peabody Museum, Moorehead’s party 
attempted to locate sites on Sebec Lake, but again 
high water levels limited the potential of the 
area. Moorehead suggested that Kineo rhyolite was 
moved through Wilson , Trout and Long Pond to Sebec 
Lake and then down the Pleasant and Piscataquis 
Rivers to the Penobscot, rather than down the Ken- 
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nebec. He further suggested that the Katadin Iron 
Works, just north of Sebec Lake, was the principle 
source of both red and yellow ochre used in Mari– 
time Archaic burials. 

North of Moosehead Lake on the West Branch of 
the Penobscot River, Moorehead’s party collected 
and described five sites. He concluded that the 
sites were generally workshop sites, but that cer- 
amic remains indicated more than temporary use of 
the site areas. His party proceeded up the north 
branch of the Penobscot where they failed to locate 
any additional sites. 

Following Moorehead, professional research was 
not conducted in the study area for nearly 60 years 
until the early summer of 1976, when Bonnichsen 
(1977), representing the University of Maine at: 
Orono, returned to the area. Bonnichsen examined 
the volcanic ridge of Kineo rhyolite from the south 
end of Blue Ridge at Brassua Lake to Lobster Lake, 
also including Mount Kineo and Little Kineo Moun– 
tains, following his concerns with lithic raw 
material sources. 

In the study area, a number of active “ama- 
teurs" have studied the local prehistory over a 
long pried. Their collections range in size from 
several hundred specimens to several thousand. 
Athough specimen provience is unknown to some 
collectors, several amateurs have kept excelent 
records and can provide much useful data and back– 
ground discussion. Table 1 provides a list of 
known amateurs, lake areas collected, rough size of 
collections and where the materials are currently 
located. Without further fieldwork, the greatest 
potential for research in the study area lies in 
the study and interpretation of these collections 
due to their large size, the collectors’ long term 
of activity, and the relatively unique collection 
opportunities they have been afforded. 

Systematic research in the study area was 
first undertaken in 1973. Dr. David Sanger of the 
University of Maine-Orono, and Howard Sargent, then 
of the university of Maine at Portland-Gorham, 
provided a background for the prehistory of the 
region, as well as a roster of known sites and 
forms for documentation of additional sites to Nate 
Hamilton. In the summers of 1973, 1974, and 1975, 
fieldwork was conducted in the areas indicated in 
Figure 4, in conjunction with pulp removal work for 
Scott Paper company. From 1976 through 1979, lake- 
shores and riverbanks were examined during periods 
of low water levels. In 1980, Richard Doyle parti– 

cipated in the fieldwork and in 1981 James B. 
Petersen also took part. The 1980-1981 research 
was focused on the West Branch area. 

Field work largely involved the surface exami– 
nation of lake shores when water levels were re- 
duced. Through 1975, the Lake levels on Moosehead 
and Brassua Lakes were low in the fall as the 
result of the Scott Paper drives on the Kennebec 
River . The drives ended in 1975 and since then the 
lake levels have been consistently high. The 1980 
and 1981 seasons provided unique opportunities for 
surface examination on the west end of Seboomook 
Lake, however. Athough many sites are partially 
or totally inundated, some sites across the study 
area contain intact and undisturbed portions. 

Relevant field data were recorded on Maine 
site survey forms, and have been subsequently 
transferred to site survey forms employed by the 
University of Pittsburgh. Measurements of site 
size were recorded in the field and surface collec– 
tion of cultural remains was undertaken, where 
possible. Particular attention was given to sites 
which demonstrated great research potential, such 
as intact deposits and/or quarry locales. 

Thee analysis of collections has been of spe- 
cial importance as well. In 1975, the Moody 
collection and Eastman collection were examined. 
Both collations were Photographed in 1977, and the 
Eastman collection was rephotographed in 1980. In 

addition, the Edwards collection was examined in 
1976, and photographed in 1980. The Sherman, 
Wilson, Hartsgrove and Day collections were ex- 
amined in this same period, but remain unphoto- 
graphed. These collections have provided broader 
coverage than the research team has been able to 
examine to date. 

Only a small portion of the minimal recom- 
mended data for each collection have been recorded. 
Metric measurements have only been taken on mater– 
ials actually collected during the present re- 
search , as well as the Edwards collection. All of 
the above named collectors have agreed to provide 
access to their collections, however, so that the 
research team can more completely document pertin– 
ent data for each. As disussed in the final 
section of this report, a more comprehensive and 
rigorous approach is suggested for future research, 
with the overall goals being conservation and com- 
prehension of cultural resources in the north– 
western Maine study area. 



12 

DISTRIBUTION OF ARCHAEOLOGICAL SITES 

The distribution of archaeologic sites in 
the study area is discussed by Lake. The lakes 
examined include: Sebec, Brassua, Moosehead, 
Seboomook and Chesuncook. Smaller lakes and seg- 
ments of rivers and streams associated with lake 
areas are discussed as well. Each summary descrip- 
tion includes mention of hydrology, geographical 
and topographic features, archaeologic sites and 
associated cultural remains. 

Sebec Lake (Figure 2d) is the southeasternmost 
lake in the Moosehead study area. The lake is 18 
km. long from the mouth of Wilson Stream on the 
west end to Sebec at the head of Sebec River. The 
lake surface is currently 324 feet above sea level. 
On the northwest shore of Sebec lie both Big Wilson 
and Ship Pond Streams. Wilson Stream drains both 
Big and Little Wilson Ponds, ca. 800 feet higher. 
Ship Pond Stream drains Lake Onawa, ca. 300 feet 
higher and ultimately Long Pond, ca. 800 feet above 

Sebec Lake. Meanders and old oxbows are present on 
the lower portions of both Ship Pond Stream and 
Wilson Stream. Changes in stream gradients and 
discharge rates from Wilson Ponds to Sebec Lake may 
provide useful data in studies of the relationship 
of coastal rebound and subsidence to upland areas 
(cf.Sanger 1979d). Additional small streams and 
brook on the western end include Bear Pond, Ice 
Cave, Salmon, Garlock and Bennett. 

Cultural remains are present at numerous sites 
on the western end of the lake (Figures 5, 6, 7), 
specifically on all streams and brooks mentioned 
above. No Paleo-Indian or Early Archaic materials 
were identified in known collections from the west 
end. The Middle Archaic period is represent by 
Neville-like and Stark points manufactured from 
Kineo rhyolite and other rhyolites. The Late Ar- 
chaic period is represent by various stemmed and 
notched points relating to Susquehanna, Snook Kill, 
Normanskill and Maritime Archaic forms. A small 
number of Moorehead Complex ground stone artifacts, 

Figure 5. Ground Stone and Flaked Stone from Sebec Lake, a, e, Celt, b Small Ulu pen- 
dant, c, g, f Perforated Stone, i Stark Biface. 



Figure 6. Flaked Stone Artifacts, a Late 

Paleo-Indian, Seboomook Lake, b. c Stark Bi- 
face, b Sebec Lake, c Unknown, d Notched Slate, 
Moosehead Lake, e, f Otter Creek Biface, 
Chesuncook Lake. 

including 
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celts, gouges and plummets, were present. 
Creek points make from chipped slate, as 
a ground and notched slate blade preform 
recovered. These latter finds are seem- 

ingly indicative of a Laurentian manifestation. 
Following the Archaic period, the Woodland 

(Ceramic) period is well represented by numerous 
notched and nonstemmed points. Four Levanna 
points, all made from Kineo rhyolite, were present. 
however, there were no ceramic remains in the local 
collections. Apparently, local lithic materials 
were important throughout all periods, with “exo- 
tics” being more numerous during the Late Archaic, 
which included points manufactured from "Ramah 
chert,” a material which originated in Labrador, as 
mentioned above. 

Brassua Lake (Figure 2a) is situated on the 
west side of Moosehea d Lake and is nine km. long 
and two km. wide for nearly the entire length 
(Figure 8). The construction of a dam on the lake 
in the early 20th century increased the surface 
area ca. four times the original size and added 30 
feet of water to the normal pool elevation origin– 
ally 1,043 feet above sea level (Figure 9). Moose 
River enters on the west central shore of the lake, 
after draining Long Pond ca. 10 km. to the west. 
Additionally, the area north of Misery Mt. and 
south of Bald Mountain drains east to Brassua. 
This area is particularly noted for its dense moose 
population. Brassua Stream on the north end and 
Misery Stream on the south end also drain into the 
lake. The outlet of the lake is Moose River, which 
flows 4 km. east to Moosehead Lake, becoming wide 
and deep near its mouth. The river also runs 
parallel to Blue Ridge, a primary source area for 
Kineo rhyolite (Figures l0-12, 14). Due to drama- 
tic fluctuations in lake levels after the construc– 
tion of the dam, all lake shore sites are currently 
inundated . 

Cultural remains from the lake include a sing– 
le fluted point of Kineo rhyolite (Snow, 1980). 
The specimen in the Chandler collection curated at 
University of Maine – Orono, is of unknown proven- 
ience. While Early Archaic period materials are 
absent, Middle Archaic materials include several 
Stark points from ME 117-2 and other Stark variants 
in collections without provenience from the lake. 
Late Archaic materials are more numerous with a 
large amount of ground stone (Figure 13) and stem- 
med projectile points from ME 117-2. Following the 
Archaic period, Woodland (Ceramic) period remains 
include notched and non-stemmed bifaces with a 
variety of thin scrapers. 

A large primary lithic source and an -extensive 



Moosehead Lake (Figures 2e, 3, 4) is the cen- 
ter of the study area. The lake is the largest in 
the state of Maine and one of the largest in the 
U.S. The surface is ca. 74,000 acres in area, with 
an overall length of 67 km. and a maximum width of 
ca. 34 km. The entire shoreline of the lake is ca. 
500 km., making complete lake survey and research 
somewhat difficult and certainly long term. The 
lake is constricted at Mount Kineo, a portion of 
the volcanic rhyolite belt that runs from Misery 
Ridge to Lobster Mt. and dissects the lake (Figure 
14) . On the north end several streams enter the 
lake,including Carry Brook, Williams, Socatean, 
Tomhegan, Baker and Norcross. These are mostly on 
the western shore, which is less mountainous than 
the east side. The north end is rather flat in 
topography, extending over to the West Branch of 
the Penobscot River. The southern area Contains 
the headwaters of the Kennebec River, including 
both the east and west outlets, the Kennebec being 
the only major outlet of Moosehead Lake. Roach 
River, draining First, Second, and Third Roach 
Ponds, enters the lake on the north end of Spencer 
Bay. Streams and brooks in the southern area in- 
clude Cowan, Lucky, Spencer, Lily Bay, Tussel, Mud, 
Beaver Creek and Squaw. The Beaver Creek and Prong 
Pond route may be a likely crossing area to the 
Wilson Ponds. The three largest islands are Sugar, 
Deer and Moose. 

Cultural remains are known from at least 20 
locations on Moosehead Lake. Concentrations of 
activity areas are evident at river outlets and 
most importantly, at Mount Kineo (Figures 15-19, 
20e, 21). No Paleo-Indian artifacts have been 
recovered from Moosehead, and diagnostic Early and 
Middle Archaic materials are virtually unknown. 
One exception is the Wilson site, ME ll8-3, where a 
single Stark-1ike specimen and a side-notched 
ground slate point (Figure 6d were recoverd. The 
Late Archaic period is represent by Maritime 
Archaic groundstone, including an elongate slate 
point (Figure 7c). Late Archaic material is well 
known on the lake at a variety of localities. The 
Woodland (Ceramic) period is represented by side- 
notched and stemmed bifaces; several Specimens are 
similar to Jacks Reef type points. One Jacks Reef- 
like point (Figure 22d) from ME 131-7 was manufac- 
tured from "Ramah chert”. The Woodland (Ceramic) 
period is well represented by lithics, while ceram- 
ic remains are almost non-existant, probably the 
result of difficulty in recognizing ceramics rather 
than an absolute scarcity. 
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Figure 8. U.S.G.S. 15’ Bassua Lake Quadrangle (ME117) with Pre-Dam Water level of 
1043 ft. above sea level (1923 edition). 
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Figure 9. U.S.G.S. 15’ Brassua Lake Quadrangle (ME117) with Dam Water Level of 1073 
ft. above sea level (1%2). 
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Figure 14. U.S.G.S. Map of Mount Kineo and Blue Ridge. 
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Northeast. The Paleo-Indian period is represented 
by Late Paleo-Indian projectile point (Figures 
6a, 23c) made from "Saugus rhyolite”, obtainable in 
northeastern Massachusetts (John Grimes, personal 
communication, 1980). It has a ground base and 
sightly serrated edge. Other Late Paleo-Indian 
materials included three lancelate projectile 
points (Figure 23a, b) and two biface preforms from 
two separate sites (Doyle et al., l983). One Late 
Paleo-Indian locus also Included ca 55 specimens of 

argillite debitage. Middle Archaic remains include 
Neville and Stark-like projectile points (Figures 
241, 24m). 

The Late Archaic period is represented by 
Snook Kill-like points and other forms (Figures 25, 
26) , Otter Cheek-like and various untyped stemmed 
points, including “exotic” materials (Figures 22g- 
i, 24). Ground stone materials from the lake in- 
clude Moorehead complex materials and a single ulu 
(Figure 24a). One site (ME 130-4)) produced a green 
stone gouge and another site (ME 130-2c) produced 
10 ground stone preforms, including one gouge and 
two celts as well as a ground slate bayonet frag– 
ment (Figures 26b, 11). 

The Woodland (ceramic) period is represented 
by numerous notched, stemmed and non-stemmed bi– 
faces associated with small unifacial end scrapers. 
Ceramics include grit tempered vessels with dentate 
rocker impressed and circular punctate decoration 
(Figure 27) and undecorated shall tempered ceram- 
ics. Ceramic period artifacts on the West Branch 
provide the best evidence of occupation on Seboo- 
mook Lake, largely due to the intact nature of at 
least one site. 

Chesuncook Lake (Figures 2e, 3) is the north- 
ernmost lake in the study region. Accurate docu– 
rotation of the flora and fauna as well as an 
interesting discussion of the area and known Indian 
names was provided by Henry David Thoreau (1906). 
The lake is ca. 30 km. in length, averages less 
than 2 km. in width the entire length and was 
expanded by the constrution of a dam on the south– 
ern end. It is oriented in a northwest-southeast 
direction. On the northwestern shore, the West 
Branch of the Penobscot enters Chesuncook Lake. 
Little Ragmuff Stream, Rocky Brook and Little Pine 
Stream drain into the West Branch below Big Island. 
North of the river mouth is Brandy Pond and Black 
Pond. Black Pond is on the lower stretch of Caucom- 
gomoc Stream, which drains Caucomgomoc, Lake. ca. 15 
km. to the north. Gero Island lies in the north 
center of Chesuncook Lake. It is 4 km. in 
length, 3.5 km. in width and is the only island in 
the lake, rising 138 feet above the current lake 

Figure 19. Mount Kineo, North East Exposed Face 

with Cobble Slide. 
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Figure 26. "Exotic” 
Textured 
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elevation of 942 feet. Directly north of Gero 
Island, Umbazooksus Stream enters Chesuncook Lake, 
draining Umbazookus Lake and Longley Pond. East 
of the island is Cuzabexis Lake and Stream. Other 
brooks on the north end are Red, Duck, Mud and 
Quaker. On the southwest side, Caribou Lake is 
connected to Chesuncook Lake. 

Cultural remains included Late Paleo-Indian, 
Middle Archaic, Late Archaic, and Woodland (Cer- 
amic) period artifacts. The Paleo-Indian period is 
represented by a projectile point made from a black 
fine grained chert (Figure 28u) (see Doyle, et al. 
1983). The Middle Archaic is represented by two 
Starlike projectile points (Figure 28s). More 
obvious are Late Archaic assemblages, including 
several Otter Creek points (Figures 6e-6f ) and 
Moorehead Complex ground stone industries (Figures 
29, 30). A variety of other Archaic and Woodland 
(Ceramic) period artifacts are also known from the 
lake area (Figures 31-35). 

of those defined in the study area. These included 
large naturally exposed areas of rhyolite, often 
weathered into piles of natural cobbles. One site 
was on Brassua Lake (Figures 10 & 11) and three 
others were at Mount Kineo (Figures 17–19). 

The distribution of sites by goographical 
location is summarized in Table 3. Lake shore 
sites at the inlet or outlet were the favored 
settlement location, with 27 (33. 8%.) sites record– 
ed. Lake shore sites away from streams were fa– 
vored nearly as often, with 20 (25%) recorded loca- 
tions. Other lake shore sites included points of 
land with 12 ( 15%) recorded sites and lake islands 

with 10 ( 12.5%) sites. River and brook junction 
included 12 sites (15%) and river or 
stream junctions included seven sites (8.8%). It 
is significant that of habitation sites, nearly all 
were located in areas of known fish concentrations 
(Farrar, 1889) . 

Four types of archaeologic sites were dis– 
cernd in the Moosehead study area. These included 
small habitation, large habitation, workshop and 

talus quarry sites (Table 2). 
Small habitation sites dominate the total 

inventory (n=80) of sites with 49 (61.3%). These 
sites were generally less than 40-50 meters in 
length, with a mean of ca. 20 meters. Many of the 
small habitation sites produced only debitage of 
Kineo rhyolite. The small sites are nearly twice 

as frequent as the large sites, although large 
sites may be ultimately defined as multiple small 
loci. 

Large habitation sites were present at 28 
locations in the study area, 35% of the total site 
inventory. Large sites were generally greater than 
50 meters in length, with the mean near 70-80 

meters. These sites also included concentrations 
of smaller artifact loci (activity areas) not 
apparent on small sites. Large sites were more 
frequent at both the outlet and major inlets of 
lakes. Several large sites were associated with 
workshop and talus quarry areas. 

Eleven workshop sites were defined on the 
basis of artifacts and debitage. These sites in- 
cluded large ovate bifacial preforms reduced at 
another site or on the site as well as associated 
bifacial reduction debitage. Small activity areas 
associated with workshops were easily defined by 
debitage. 

The talus quarry sites included four sites, 5% 

On the basis of the foregoing descriptions, 
summary conclusions and recommendations can be 
offered. The present report has documented the 
presence of aboriginal populations in the north- 
western Maine study area over a long temporal span, 
including nearly the entire known span of North- 
eastern prehistory and history, at least 10,000- 
11,000 B.P. to present. While the 80 recorded 
sites surely do not represent the entire rester of 
archaeological sites in the study area, the sum of 
the documented sites indicates that usage of the 
region by aboriginal populations was varied, as 
well as long term. Sites include variably sized 
presumed habitation sites, lithic quarry and work- 
shop sites and other possibly specialized activity 
sites. 

On the basis of the currently available data, 
aboriginal populations utilized the interior lake 
and river systems of northwestern Maine for some 
portion of their annual round. While the nature of 
their subsistence/settlement. systems remains poorly 
elucidated, it seems likely that local resource 
concentrations attracted populations seasonally and 
probably multi-seasonally. Favored locations for 
habitation sites apparently included areas where 
fish and cervid resources were predictably avail- 
able from the earliest occupation onward (Doyle, et 

al. 1983). Consideration of travel arteries also 
influenced the spatial distribution of aboriginal. 
sites, as did notable lithic raw material sources. 
ThiS latter resource must have provided an espe- 
cially critical attraction for aboriginal popula– 



Figure 29. Ground Stone Artifacts from Chesuncook Lake. a Notched Pebble, b, g, i, j 
Ground Slate Blades, c-f, h Plummets, k-l Celts. 
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Figure 30. Ground Stone and Flaked Stone Artifacts from Chesuncook Lake. a, e Full 
Channelled Gouge, b, c Half Channeled Gouge, d Celt, g Plummet, f, h Prefor- 
ated Stone, Disk Biface. 



tions on the basis of the currently understood 
distribution of these raw materials in the wide 
region. Particularly Kineo rhyolite was apparently 
exchanged widely in Maine and adjoining areas of 
northern and southern New England. Further evi- 
dence of widespread interaction between aboriginal 
populations seems present throughout the entire 
span of occupation in the study area on the basis 
of non-local raw materials and stylistic criteria, 
which tie local population into a variety of broad 
cultured manifestations in the Northeast. 

It is apparent that the research reported here 
has incompletely sampled the archaeological Poten- 
tial of the northwestern Maine study area, and that 
more questions than answers have been generated 
herein. In light of this situation, the following 
recommendations may be proposed: 

(1) First priority should be given to accur- 
ate documentation of all known private artifact 
collections from the study area, particularly 
those with associated provenience data which be- 

long to long-tin collectors in the region. These 
collections obviously provide an invaluable and 
irreplaceable source of data, which may be lost 
if and when these collections are ever sold or 
Otherwise dispersed. Minimal documentation of 
these collections should include; recording of 
provenience data, technological classes , raw 
material type, metric measurements, and stylis- 
tic afffinities. 

(2) Deter mination of landowners for all sites 
through tax records and informant contacts would 
enable better documentation of site accessibility 
and might provide additional collection data. 
these contacts could be possibly used as a means 
of educating landowners in culture resource man- 
agement, while at time obtaining permis- 
sion for any future field work. 

(3) Re-examination of as many sites as pos– 
sible, using previously recorded locational data, 
should be undertaken to assess the present con- 
dition of the sites. Limited test pits at sites 
would provide further data as regards site stra– 
tigraphy and integrity of cultural deposits. 

(4) A definite plan for future field work in 
the study area is also recommended, including 
both areas of recorded and as of yet unrecorded 
sites. Several localities are of particular im- 

Figure 31. Flaked Stone Artifacts from Chesuncook 

Lake. a, c-e, h-l Non-Stemmed Bifaces, b Stark, 
g Neville variant, and f, m-g Side Notched Bifaces. 
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Figure 32. Flaked Stone Artifacts from Chesuncook Lake. a–t Stemmed, Side Notched and 
Non–Stemmed Bifaces. 
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Figure 33. Flaked Stone Artifacts from Chesuncook Lake. a-p Stemmed, Side Notched and 
Non–Stemmed Bifaces. 
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Figure 35. Flaked Stone Artifacts, a-h Scrapers, g Gunflint, b, d–f, and h Seboomook 
Lake, c, g and i Chesuncook Lake. 



TABLE 1 
COLLECTION INVENTORY AND STUDY AREA 

Name No. of Specimens Locations Collected 

Day 

Doyle 

Eastman 

Edwards 

Feuchwanger 

Harts grove 

Hamilton 

Johnson 

Moody 

Packard 

Sanders 

Sherman 

Wilson 

ca. 50 

ca. 1500 

ca. 300 

ca. 2000 

ca. 500 

ca. 200 

ca. 200 

ca. 150 

ca. 1500 

ca. 300 

ca. 10 

ca. 300 

ca. 200 

Seboomook, Moosehead and Lobster Lake 

Seboomook, Brassua and Moosehead Lake 

Seboomook and Moosehead Lake, 
West Branch Penobscot River 

Seboomook, Moosehead, Chesuncook Lake 
Black Pond 

Seboomook and Moosehead Lake 

Seboomook, Moosehead and Chesuncook Lake 

Brassua, Seboomook, Moosehead, Chesuncook, 
and Sebec Lake 

Seboomook Lake and West Branch Penobscot 
River 

Seboomook, Moosehead and Chesuncook Lake, 
West Branch Penobscot River 

Sebec, Brassua, Moosehead and Lobster Lake 

Brassua Lake 

Brassua and Moosehead Lake, First Roach Pond 

Moosehead Lake and Kennebec River 

C. C. Willoughby ---- Moosehead Lake 

J. McGuire ca. 400 Moosehead Lake 

W. K. Moorehead ca. 500 Moosehead, Chesuncook, Seboomook and Sebec 
Lake 

R. Bonnichsen ---- Brassua and Moosehead Lake 



TABLE 2 

TYPES OF PREHISTORIC SITES IN MOOSEHEAD STUDY REGION 

Small Large Workshop Quarry 
U.S.G.S. Quadrangle Habitation Habitation Site TOTAL 

ME 104 

ME 105 

ME 117 

ME 118 

ME 130 

ME 131 

ME 132 

ME 143 

Greenville 

Sebec 

Brassua 

Moosehead 

Seboomook 

Northeast Carry 

Ragged 

Chesuncook 

7 

3 

11 

8 

9 

3 

8 

1 

4 

4 

9 

5 

3 
-- 

2 

2 

6 

3 

1 

3 

1 

11 

10 
29 

16 

12 

3 

10 

TOTAL 49 28 11 4 82 

PERCENT 
OF TOTAL 

61.3 35.0 13.8 5.0 

TABLE 3 

DISTRIBUTION OF SITES BY GEOGRAPHICAL LOCATIONS 

Lakeshore and 
Quadrangle 

Point on River/River 
River or Stream Lakeshore Lake River/Brook Lake Island or Stream 

ME 104 Greenville -- 1 -- -- -- 

ME 105 Sebec 2 3 2 2 2 -- 

ME 117 Brassua 5 1 1 1 -- 

ME 118 Moosehead 6 12 6 5 -- 

ME 130 Seboomook 2 -- -- 7 -- 4 

ME 131 Northeast Carry 5 2 .- 2 1 2 

ME 132 Ragged -- 2 1 -- 

ME 143 Chesuncook 7 -- 2 -- 2 1 

TOTAL 27 20 12 12 10 7 

PERCENT 
OF TOTAL 33,8 25.0 15.0 15.0 12.5 8.8 
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portance because of the known intact cultural de- 
posits in each case. Optimally, field work should 
be undertaken to expose cultural features and 
activity areas, to collect associated material 
culture and subsistence remains, and to obtain a 
radiocarbon chronology. Such information from 
thiS interior upland area becomes increasingly im- 
portant for comparative reasons in light of a 
growing body of data from costal areas along the 
Gulf of Maine in New England and the Maritime 

Provinces. 
In sum, it is recommended that a combination 

of further collection documentation and field work 
should be undertaken in the northwestern Maine 
study area. Data sets generated through this con– 
tinued research will enable consideration of a 
variety of problem-oriented research questions, 
which, in turn, should permit better definition of 
aboriginal lifeways in both local and regional 
contexts. 
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1982 Arctic Garbage and New England Paleoindians: the Single Occupation 

at the 479th Annual S.A.A. Meetings, Minneapolis, April, 1982. 

Spiess, Arthur, Bruce J. Bourque, and R. Michael Gramly 

Option. Paper delivered 

1983 Early and Middle Archaic Site Distribution in Western Maine. North American Archaeologist 
4(3):225-244. 

Spiess, Arthur E., James B. Petersen and Mark H. Hedden 
1983 The Evergreens: 5,000 Years in Interior Northwest Maine. Maine Archaeological Society Bul- 

letin 23(1):9-26. 

Starbuck, David and Charles Bolian, Eds. 
1980 Early and Middle Archaic Cultures in the Northeast. Occassional Publications in Northeast 

Anthropology 7. Man in the Northeast, George’s Mills. 
— 

Stuiver , Minze and Harold W. Borns 
1975 

Thomas, Peter 
1980 

Thomas, Peter 
1981 

Late Quaternary Marine Invasion in Maine: Its’ Chronology and Associated Crustal Movement. 
Geological Society of American Bulletin 86: 99-104. — 

A. and Brian S. Robinson 
The John’s Bridge Site: Vt-Fr-69, Area I: Phase III Data Recovery. University of Vermont De- 
partment of Anthropology Report 28. Burlington. 

— 
— 

A., Gina Campoli, Prudence Doherty, and James B. Petersen 
Phase I Archaeological Assessment for the Missisquoi Hydroelectric Project. University of 

vermont Department of Anthropolog y Report 34. Burlington. 
— 

— 

Thoreau, Henry D. 
1906 The Maine Woods. Thomas Y. Crowell & Co., New York. 

Tuck, James A. 
1976a Newfoundland and Labrador Prehistory. National Museum of Man, Ottawa. 
1976b Ancient People of Port au Choix. Newfoundland and Social and Economic Studies 17. Institute 

of Social and Economic Research, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John’s. 
1978 Regional Cultural Development, 3000 to 300 B.C. In:Handbook of North American Indiansz Vol. 

15 Northeast, pp. 28-43. B. G. Trigger, Ed. Smithsonian Institution, Washington. 

1975 

Varney, Lloyd 
1971 

Whitehead, D. 
1979 

Toward an Explanation of the Broadpoint Dispersal in Eastern North American Prehistory. 
Journal of Anthropological Research 31(1): 51-68. — 

H. 
A Blue Hill Bay Coastal Midden Site. Maine Archaeological Society Bulletin 11(1): 14-32. 

R. 
Late Glacial and Postglacial Vegetational History of the Berkshires, Western Massachusetts. 
Quaternary Research 12:333-357. 
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Willoughby, Charles C. 
1901 Prehistoric Workshops at Mt. Kineo. American Naturalist March, pp. 213-216. 
1935 Antiquities of the New England Indians. Peabody Museum of American Archaeology and Etiology, 

Harvard University, Cambridge. 

Wyman, Jefferies 
1868 An Account of Some Kjoekkenmoed dings, or Shell-Heaps, in Maine and Massachusetts. American 

Naturalist 1(11): 561-583. 

Yesner, David R. 
1980 Archaeology of Casco Bay: A Preliminary Report. Maine Archaeological Society Bulletin 20: 

60-74. 

Yesner, David R., Nathan D. Hamilton, and Richard A. Doyle 
1983 Early Holocene Lacustrine Adaptation in Southwestern Maine. Paper presented at the 48th 

Annual Meeting of the Society for American Archaeology, Pittsburgh. 
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NOTICE OF SPRING MEETINGS 

This Spring the M.A.S. will participate in two meetings. 
On April 14th there will be a joint meeting of the Maine, New 
Hampshire, and Vermont societies in Manchester, New Hampshire. 
The regular Spring Meeting of the M.A.S. will be held on May 
13th at Bar Harbor. A separate flier will be mailed containing 
details of both meetings. 

Meeting of Northern New England Archaeological Societies, April 
14th Saturday. 

The Archaeological Societies of Maine,New Hampshire, and 
Vermont will be meeting jointly for a full day. The meeting 
place will be on the New Hampshire College campus, Manchester, 
New Hampshire. Each society will provide speakers for two one- 
half hour sessions. Eric Lahti and Dave Cook will speak on 
canoe routes and the distribution of Munsungun chert in North- 
ern New England. Bruce Bourque has agreed to speak on the Ethno- 
historic Period. A fee of $9.00 per person will be charged to 
cover the costs of the meeting and lunch, which will be pro- 
vided. 

M.A.S. Regular Spring meeting, May 13th, Sunday. 

The M.A.S. will meet at the Jackson Laboratory auditorium, 
Route 3, south of Bar harbor, and at the Abbe Museum of Stone 
Age Antiquities just south of Jackson Lab. The Abbe Museum is 
scheduled to be open as an “open house" from 10 a.m. until noon 
for members who wish to see the exhibits. The Jackson Lab aud- 
itorium will be open for display set-up and a brown bag lunch 
from about 11:30 a.m. The business meeting will begin at 1 p.m. 
Following the business meeting, Mark Hedden will speak on Maine 
petroglyphs and their place in the prehistory of the Northeast. 
Coffee, tea and dessert snacks will be available. 
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Publications Available Through the 
Maine Archaeological Society 

1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

5. 

“Early and Middle Archaic Site Distribution in Western Maine” 
by Arthur Spiess, Bruce Bourque and R. M. Gramly. Reprinted 
from North American Archaeologist, 4(3):225–244. 

The Young Site, by Christopher Borstel. Occasional Publica– 
tions in Maine Archaeology, Number 2. (A scientific report 
on a site near Orono, Late Archaic and Ceramic Period in Age.) 
“Pentagouet, First Look at Acadian Settlement in Maine”, by 
Alaric Faulkner. (An article on the first season at a 17th- 
century fort site in Castine, reproduced by permission. ) — 
Kidder Point and Sears Island in Prehistory, by Arthur Spiess 
and Mark Hedden. Occasional Publications in Maine Archaeology, 
Number 3. (Report on excavation of several-small shell heaps 
in Searsport, accomplished in 1982.) 

Back issues of the Maine Archaeological Society Bulletin, 
available as follows: 

1976 Vol. 16:1 1980 vol. 20:1 
Vol. 16:2 Vol . 20:2 

1977 vol. 17:1 1981 vol. 21:1 
1978 Vol. 18:2 vol. 21:2 
1979 vol. 19:1 1982 vol. 22:1 

vol. 19:2 Vol . 22:2 
1983 vol. 23:1 

__________________________________________________________ __________________ 

ORDER BLANK 
No. Copies Sub-Total 

1. 
2. 

3. 
4. 

5. 

Early and Middle Archaic Site Report 
The Young Site 0PMA2 To Members: 

To Non–Members: 
Pentagouet Article (Xerox) 
Kidder Point and Sears Island 0PMA3 

To Members: 
To Non–Members: 

Back Issues of the Bulletin 
Volume Numbers: 

PLEASE MAKE CHECK PAYABLE TO: 

Maine Archaeological Society 

$1.00 
$3.00 
$7.00 
$1.00 

$3.00 
$7.00 
$3.00 each 

TOTAL 

MAIL ORDER TO: Mr. David Cook, Secretary, M.A.S. 
Rt. #2, BOX 1300; Winthrop, Maine 04364 


